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Co-Presidents’ Message  
 
 It seems as if we just got started and already it is time for our annual 
convention and to begin planning for next year. Thank you Sonya Berg, 
Public Policy Chair for an excellent Lobby Corps training in Placitas 
January 11 presented by Bob Pearson, the state legislative coordinator 
for Amnesty International NM and former Senator DeDe Feldman. 
 
We had the Santa Fe LTM and Legislative Day and we are deep in the 
60-day New Mexico Legislative Session. By now, everyone should be 
familiar with the word “twitter” and the phrase “twitter storm”.  Go to       
@AAUWNM to follow legislation supporting AAUW NM Public   
Policy priorities. “Tweet” a message to a politician without leaving your             
home. Setting up a twitter account takes a few minutes (choose a user 
name and password) and posting a tweet takes 30 seconds. Helena is  
available to help you and your branch become familiar with tweeting.  
Helena’s e-mail address is mozden08@aol.com.  Our first statewide 
twitter storm was held February 8.  Even if you are not able to attend 
hearings in Santa Fe, join us in spirit through tweets to your elected 
officials.  

 
We advocated for public policy priorities and 
established relationships with our state leaders 
during our Lobby Day February 9. Thank you to 
Linda Hallman, AAUW Executive Director/ CEO; 
Tim White, Santa Fe employment lawyer; and  
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Senator Ortiz y Pino for speaking for HB 37 Pregnant Worker Accommodation Act at our 
press conference February 9.  “Pregnant employees should not be forced to choose 
between the wages they need and the health of their pregnancies,” Linda Hallman said. The 
Santa Fe New Mexican reported on this event Feb. 10.  Go to AAUW New Mexico 
Facebook page https://facebook.com/aauw.new.mexico to see the New Mexican article.  
HB 37 received do pass recommendations from the House Health Committee and the 
House Business and Employment Committee. 
 
In conjunction with Equal Pay Day, plan to attend Fair Pay for Women Act Forums 
(FPWA) in Santa Fe April 17, Albuquerque April 20, or Las Cruces May 1.  These events 
are the main focus of our Public Policy Impact Grant.   Online registration for these forums 
will be available soon at http://aauw-nm.aauw.net.  
 
Planning for Tech Trek NM 2015 is well underway. 201 seventh grade girls were 
nominated for Tech Trek NM July 12-18 at New Mexico Highlands University in Las 
Vegas. We still need your donations to fund 48 attendees. NCCWSL scholarship 
nominations are due March 15.  The NCCWSL application can be downloaded from the 
AAUW NM website http://aauw-nm.aauw.net    
 
Join the Live Stream launch of the new AAUW research report Solving the Equation: The 
Variables for Women’s Success in Engineering and Computing from Samsung 
Headquarters in Silicon Valley March 26, noon-1:30 p.m./ 2-3:30 p.m. Eastern time.  
Information and access to the live stream can be found at 
http://www.aauw.org/event/2015/03/stream-the-solving-the-equation-launch-live/ 
 
We look forward to seeing you at our annual convention Artists, Authors, and Advocates 
in Santa Fe at the Drury Plaza Hotel April 17-19.  We have a full slate of officers needing 
your vote.  We invite your branch to display a poster Saturday afternoon and evening. 
Share a branch project, Girls Can, Careers in Curiosity, Expanding Your Horizons, or an 
Ingenious Idea!  
 
The AAUW National Convention will be in San Diego, CA June 18-21 at the Sheraton 
Hotel and Marina.  Information about the convention can be found on the AAUW website 
at http://convention.aauw.org  
 
Helena Whyte and Karyl Lyne, Co-Presidents  
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TECH TREK NEW MEXICO – 2015 
 

We have lots of activity preparing for Tech Trek!!  Curriculum is being 
planned and teachers recruited.  We have Lina Germann from Santa Fe 
preparing to give a Computer Modeling course, several teachers from Las 

Vegas will be trained to give a course in Verizon Apps, and Elizabeth Ratzlaff (Camp 
Director) and Cheri Burch (Albuquerque and Curriculum planning) are working with Intel 
to develop a course/workshop. 
 
The cutoff for nominations was on Feb 13th and we received over 200.  Over the next 3 
weeks, the girls will fill in applications and write an essay on “How you would use science 
or math to make the world a better place”.  In March, we will have many AAUW members 
interview the girls and their parents.  Results of both these steps will be input to the 
selection committee to choose girls for t   he camp. 
 
So – how many girls will be chosen?  That depends.  Our fundraising has been very 
successful so far.  We have received $5000 grants from both Verizon and Sandia 
Labs/Lockheed Martin.  Our branches have put forth matching grant programs to their 
members and this is forecast to bring in over $8000.  Our budget for camp for 32 girls is 
$31,000 and we have attained this.  But we would really like to have 48 girls be able to 
take this fabulous week of computer science and engineering, so our ultimate goal is 
$45,000.  We have grant requests in to several large companies, so we are very optimistic 
that with the generosity of our AAUW members and companies who support STEM, we 
will succeed in attaining this target. 
 
Are you ready to contribute to make Tech Trek possible for 48 girls this year? 
Send your check, made out to “AAUW”, with “Tech Trek-NM” in the memo line – to: 
 
     AAUW 
     P.O.Box 6572 
     Las Cruces, NM  88006 
 
The Tech Trek Committee thanks you so much for your support! 
 
Mary Rita Chapman: Tech Trek Fundraising Chair 

 
AAUW-NM Ingenious Ideas Awards 

 
Did your branch have an ingenious idea this year?  Did you have a successful program, 
fundraising or membership activity that you would like to share?  It could be worth $75 to 
your branch.  Write up the activity and submit to the Awards Committee before April 1.  
The winner will be announced at the spring convention in Santa Fe.   At its winter meeting 
the Leadership Team approved three remodeled awards, which will be initiated over the 
next two years.  The first is the Ingenious Ideas award given annually to AAUW-NM 
branches for innovative and successful mission-based programs, activities, or governance 
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practices. This award was originally created and inspired by Marjorie Bell Chambers and 
Gloria Cordova, both long-time AAUW members and mentors. 
 
The nominated idea needs to meet one or more of the following criteria: 

• Innovative and successful mission-based branch program, 
• Successful new branch activity or new collaboration (within the past 3 years), 
• Innovative and successful membership recruitment activity, 
• Innovative and successful fundraising activity, 
• New and successful governance practice (within the past 3 years). 

 
Nomination forms are available from the AAUW-NM Co-Presidents, Awards Committee 
Chair or the AAUW-NM website.  All nominated ideas meeting one or more of the above 
criteria will receive recognition during the AAUW-NM convention, in the summer 
Roadrunner and on the AAUW-NM website aauw-nm.aauw.net.   Nomination forms and 
questions may be directed to the Awards Committee  
 
Chair: Nina Thayer, gnthayer@cybermesa.com (505 662-6835). 
 
 International Interest 

 
In April at the AAUW State convention in Santa Fe one of the speakers will be Judith 
Espinar.  She is one of the four co-founders of the Santa Fe International Folk Art Market. 
This year the market will be July 10-12 at Museum Hill. The market started in 2004. Four 
former Peace Corps volunteers got together in Santa Fe to brainstorm on how they could 
help preserve folk art traditions and create economic opportunities for those artists. Their 
ideas formulated the Folk Art Market.  
 
Now, thousands of people from around the world attend this market. And hundreds of 
artists from around the world come to Santa Fe to showcase their craft. Many of the artists 
represent art collectives from around the world. For example, women in Madagascar get 
together to weave silk wraps, scarves and purses that are sold in the Folk Art Market. 
Artists from Indonesia may come to sell their puppets. Maybe someone from Kyrgyzstan 
will be selling felt baby slippers. But you might also find an artist from France selling 
ceramics. So not all of the artists are from developing countries.  
  
Of note, is that the Santa Fe Folk Art Market has empowered women all over the world to 
be financially self-sustaining. By turning a local craft into a business venture these women 
are on their way to personal and monetary independence.    
If you have never been to the International Folk Art Market, please consider attending. For 
many people it is on their bucket list along with the Albuquerque Hot Air Balloon, the 
Rose Parade and Times Square on New Year’s Eve.   
 
Jeanne Patrick:  International Interest Chair 
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AAUW NM Public Policy Report 
 

AAUW NM Public Policy Co-chair AAUW NM Legislative Day at the Roundhouse has come and 
gone, and I want to thank everyone that participated and helped make the day a real success.  By 
my count there were twenty AAUW women in attendance working to advance equity for women 
and girls of New Mexico through advocacy and education. 
 
Those attending arrived bright and early at 8:00 am.  Packets were available for those that did not 
pick them up at the LTM.  We reviewed pertinent bills and everyone headed out to find their 
elected officials.  Linda Hallman and I headed to the Speaker of the House office to pick up our 
badges to be admitted on the rostrum.  Around 10:30 she and I went into the House and the session 
convened soon thereafter.  Representative Tomas Salazar introduced Linda and me and AAUW 
NM members in the gallery as his guests.  He then introduced HM19 that the House Clerk read 
with an amendment.  Rep. Salazar asked that the memorial declaring February 19, 2015, as 
“American Association of University Women NM Day” in the House of Representatives.  The 
vote was 45 – 11.  The Memorial contained the following language “…to support a program for 
quality, affordable health care for all New Mexicans, including choice in the determination of a 
woman’s reproductive life;…”.  It is my opinion that the inclusion of this led some of the members 
of the house to vote against AAUW. 
 
Many picked up lunch in the cafeteria and headed back to Room 326 to review our efforts.  All had 
made contact with their legislator or a staff person to state their opinion and leave written messages 
on legislation of concern to AAUW NM. 
 
The highlight of the day was at 1:00 pm in the Rotunda.  The press conference about HB 37: 
Pregnant Worker Accommodation Act went well.  Unfortunately, the attendance was low.  AAUW 
NM needs to work harder at forming coalitions with other organizations involved in improving the 
lives of women, and I am working on that.  I look forward to working with Dixie Trebbe who has 
been nominated for the Public Policy Co-chair position.  Dixie is so knowledgeable and already has 
connections with many of these other organizations. 
 
The deadline to file new bills, February 19, has passed so now I can concentrate on committee 
schedules and where bills of interest are located.  This is a huge job.  Therefore, I am beginning a 
campaign to get more of you involved in Public Policy and the Lobby Corps. 
 
I propose that individuals step up and accept responsibility to help track bills of interest to AAUW.  
I suggest the following categories: 
 
Finances and Taxes, Elections, Ethics, & Transparency, Education, Health Care, and Immigrant 
Rights 
 
If you have an interest, passion, expertise, or experience with any of these areas, please consider 
following the bills that fall into one of these categories.  It is quite overwhelming to try to 
read and follow all of these bills.  Remember, many hands make light work!   
 
AAUW NM wants you! 
 
Sonya Berg: Public Policy Chair 
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News from the Branches 
 

STEM Project in Las Vegas, New Mexico 
 
In February of 2014, AAUW LV invited Mariano Ulibarri, Director of Parachute Factory, 
to attend our meeting to talk about his program for STEAM (STEM + Arts) projects.  After 
hearing his presentation, AAUW LV decided to make a donation to support the program.  
Later, when it was announced that there was some unused money in the state Branch 
Projects Grants program, Las Vegas applied and received the money in support of the 
Parachute Factory project. 
 
AAUW Las Vegas branch is pleased to announce the results of this investment.  Attached 
is a link to an article in The Las Vegas Optic about the upcoming trip to NYC for several of 
the girls who participated in last year's Electric Ladies STEM program.   
http://www.lasvegasoptic.com/content/new-york-bound-makerspace-kids-show-work 
 

In Memorium 
 
Longtime AAUW-Las Cruces Branch member Dolores Halls, 89, passed away in her home 
on Jan 27, 2015.  Most of the following information was included in her obituary notice in 
the Las Cruces Sun-News.   

  
Dolores was born on Jan 15, 1926 in Brooklyn, NY, and she moved to 
Las Cruces in 1979.  She attended New Mexico State University, 
where she earned a bachelor’s degree and taught gerontology.  She 
was an advocate of residents in nursing homes and for senior citizens 
in general.  She was passionate about issues related to education, 
health, equality, seniors and children.  As an AAUW member, Dolores 
served both our local branch and at the state level.  She was a branch 
past president (2000 – 2002).  Most recently, she met with other 
members of our branch’s Past Perfect Presidents group at a luncheon 

held this past spring.  
  
Dolores received the AAUW-NM Terry Sleight Memorial Award in 2006, given in 
recognition of her efforts in advancing women's issues.  In 2009, she was honored with the 
AARP-NM Andrus award for outstanding community service.  Dolores also contributed 
her time and talents to other organizations, including NAACP and the American and New 
Mexico Associations of Family Sciences.  She was a member of the United Unitarian 
Church of Las Cruces. 
  
A memorial from AAUW-LC has been given in her name to the NMSU Foundation 
scholarship fund. 
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AAUW-NM Sponsors New Mexico Fair Pay for Women Forums 
 

As you know, AAUW-NM received a Public Policy Impact Grant (PPIG) last August to 
inform and educate the public about the 2013 New Mexico Fair Pay for Women Act, 
which became law July 1, 2013.  To that end the PPIG Steering Committee has developed 
a series of four (thus far) forums targeting attorneys, business owners and working women.  
The forums will be in Santa Fe, Albuquerque and Las Cruces.  Presenters are Pamelya 
Herndon, JD and Executive Director of the Southwest Women’s Law Center; and ALJ 
Jaime Phillips, PhD, an administrative law judge in the New Mexico Human Rights 
Bureau.   
 
Measurable outcomes for the grant are 1) to present this information to at least 100 at each 
forum and 2) to increase the number of hits on the Southwest Women’s Law Center and 
the New Mexico Human Rights Bureau websites.  AAUW members are invited to pass this 
information on to legal, business and women’s organizations in your communities and to 
people in those categories that you know personally.  We all know women who have been 
or are being paid less than their male counterparts.  These forums are a way to help stop 
that practice.      
 
The first forum is in Santa Fe on Friday, April 17, from 11:30 am to 1:00 pm at the Drury 
Plaza Hotel.  This luncheon forum targets attorneys and business people in a working 
lunch setting, although AAUW members can also attend.  The cost of the luncheon is $35.     
 
The second forum is in Albuquerque on Monday, April 20, from 11:30 am to 1:00 pm at 
the UNM Continuing Education Building Room C.  Again this forum targets attorneys and 
business people, but AAUW members are encouraged to attend as well.  The cost for this 
box lunch will be $15. 
 
The third and fourth forums are in Las Cruces on Friday, May 1, at the County Building on 
Motel Dr.  The first forum that day is for attorneys and business people and will be from 
8:00 am to 9:30 am.  Again, AAUW members are encouraged to attend.  Light breakfast 
snacks and coffee will be served.  The cost for the refreshments is $10.  A second forum 
will be presented on May 1 from 11:30 am to 1:00 pm in the County Building for working 
women.  Food will not be served and participants are invited to bring a brown bag lunch.  
No fees will be charged for this forum, but women will need to register online.    
 
One credit of continuing law education (CLE) will be awarded to attorneys who register by 
paying the $20 fee and attending the full hour forum, pending approval by the MCLE 
Board.  Registration for all of these forums is online and will be available as of March 6 at 
www.eventbee.com/nmfairpayforum.  This secure site will accept payment for 
registrations by credit card, debit card and PayPal.   
 
Chair, Public Policy Impact Grant: Karyl Lyne 
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            AAUW-NEW MEXICO CALENDAR 
July 2014 - June 2015 

 
 
 

March             Women’s History Month 
March 8                     International Women’s Day 
March 15  AAUW-NM NCCWSL Scholarship Application Deadline 
March 16  State Convention Hotel Reservations* at the Drury in Santa Fe 
   for the group rate of $137/night rate (including tax)  
April 1             Annual Reports due from State Officers & Branch Presidents to  
   Enid Tidwell- etidwell01@comcast.net  
             Branch Project Grant applications due to Branch Project Grants  
   Chair, Nina Thayer gnthayer@cybermesa.com  
April 5  Take advantage of the Early Registration Fee of $50 for State 
   Convention 
April 14                     Equal Pay Day 
April 17  New Mexico Fair Pay for Women Forum – Ballroom – Drury  
   Inn – Santa Fe   11:30-1:00 
April 17  Spring LTM – Drury Inn Ballroom   2:00-5:00 
April 18-19  AAUW-NM Convention in Santa be at the Drury Inn in Santa  
   Fe 
   Retiring officers bring files & handbooks updated for new officers  
April 20  New Mexico Fair Pay for Women Forum -  UNM Continuing  
   Education Building Room C 11:30-1:00 
May 15                      Deadline for Summer Roadrunner 
May 30  Deadline for entering new state & branch officers to national   
June 4-6  National Conference for College Women Student Leaders 
(NCCWSL) 
June 18-21(F –Su) AAUW National Convention – San Diego, California 
June 30   Deadline for membership dues for 2015-2016 year 
 
 
AAUW Mission Statement: “AAUW advances equity for women and girls through 
advocacy, education, philanthropy and research.”  
AAUW Unifying Focus Statement: “Breaking through Barriers” 
AAUW Value Statement: “As a member of AAUW, you belong to a community that 
breaks through educational and economic barriers so that all women have a fair chance.” 
AAUW-NM focus statement: “Empowering women to take charge of their lives” 
	
  
AAUW	
  New	
  Mexico	
  Facebook	
  page	
  has	
  134	
  likes.	
  	
  Twitter	
  account	
  @AAUWNM	
  has	
  7	
  
followers.	
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Report of the Nominations Committee 
 

The following have agreed to be nominated for elective office in AAUW-NM for terms 
beginning on July 1, 2015 throught June 30, 2017.  
 
Program Vice Presidents:  
Judyth Prono: Judyth is currently Facilitator of the Los Alamos Branch  
Carol Ann Council: Carol Ann has been an active member of Las Cruces Branch as well as 
Branch President, State President, numerous other state and local offices.  
 
Public Policy Chairs:  
Sonya Berg: Sonya has served as Public Policy Chair for the past two years and has done a 
remarkable job of keeping members informed and involved in the policies pursued by both 
state and national governments.  
Dixie Trebbe: Dixie has served since 2005 as a very active member of the Lobby Corps as 
well as Public Policy Chair. She has graciously agreed to serve another term in this office 
after being term limited for the past two years. She is well known by many of the State 
Legislators and will work well with Sonya.  
 
Finance Chair:  
Mary Rita Chapman: Mary Rita has been served as Finance Chair of the Las Cruces 
Branch and is currently serving as State Finance Chair as well as Co- President of Las 
Cruces and Fund Raiser for Tech Trek. Her background is in computing and consulting.  
 
Secretary:  
Cheryl Klenner has been an active member of both the former West Mesa Branch and the 
Albuquerque Branch. She has served as State Secretary for the past three years and has 
agreed to serve another term in this very important office.  
 
AAUW Funds Chair:  
Rita Smerglio-Stopa has been an active member of the Las Cruces Branch and has done 
an outstanding job of raising funds to support the “Girls Can” project. Although new to 
state office she will be an asset for this difficult job. Rita was a former social worker in 
Chicago, IL. 
 
Nominating Committee Chair:  Ruth Benjamins 
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2015 AAUW-New Mexico State Convention Registration Form

Welcome to Santa Fe - Home of
Artists, Authors & Advocates

Friday pm April 17- Sunday noon April 19, 2015

Please complete one form per person and mail form and check postmarked by April 5, 2015 to:

Santa Fe AAUW – Convention, P.O. Box 31584, Santa Fe, NM 87594

Name__________________________________________ Badge Name, if different____________________

Mailing Address___________________________________________________________________________
Street or P.O. Box City State Zip

Phones: Home______________ Cell_____________ Email Address _________________________________

Branch(s) _____________________________________________________________

Current Position(s) Held: Branch _________________State ________________National _______________
(if any)

Special Needs (dietary & accessibility) __________________________________________________________

Convention Registration Fee of $50 includes: ($60 after April 5) $ _________

 Friday April 17, Canyon Road New Concepts Gallery Reception – 6:00pm

Will you attend the Friday Evening Reception? Yes______ No______

 Saturday April 18, Lunch at the Drury Plaza Hotel – 12:00 noon

Box Lunch – Sandwich, salad, cookie, beverage

Please check your choice of sandwich: _____ Grilled Vegetable _____ Assorted Deli Meat

Saturday April 18, Gala Banquet, cash bar - 6:00pm (Price incl. all fees) _____ @$52/person $_________

Entrée + whipped potatoes, green beans, dessert, beverage - Please check your choice

and that of any guests you might be bringing. ______ Chicken or _____ Grilled Vegetable Napoleon

Some Convention Reports will be sent to you via e-mail for you to print if you wish.

If you prefer to have all reports provided in your convention book there is a $5.00 fee. $ _________

TOTAL ENCLOSED (payable to AAUW-Santa Fe) $ ___________

The Drury Plaza Hotel Santa Fe is the host hotel. The rate is $137 including tax for a room with 2 queen
beds for April 16 – April 21. Full breakfast, Happy Hour Snacks and 3 drink coupons/person included;
only valet parking for fee. Please call the Drury Hotel at 1-800-325-0720 and make your reservation
prior to March 16th, 2015 to receive the group rate. The AAUW Code is GROUP CODE 2223502.

If you have questions, contact Nancy Scheer at 505-473-9897 or nscheer@cowboys.uwyo.edu
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Spring LTM 

 
The Spring LTM will be held in the Drury Inn Ballroom in Santa Fe on April 17 following the New 
Mexico Fair Pay Forum.   The LTM meeting will begin at 2 PM.  Adjournment will be at 5:00 PM.  
See article on Page 8 about the forum.   
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